Napier City Council address from Pat Magill

Wednesday, 24 February 2010

Good afternoon Mayor Arnott, Councillors, staff and members of the public.

I have called my 5 minute address “Napier, a City that offers Hope” because this is what the Social Development Council of NZ said in 1977 when they observed the HB Community College at Taradale successfully communicating with Napier’s very diverse population and thus strengthening the community. 

In my five minutes, I will give a brief over view of various community development crime prevention initiatives that Napier has undertaken; then to explain why the Maraenui Urban Renewal Plan hasn’t worked; and finally, what we can learn from this to adopt a successful community development model that will fit in with what is said on your own website: 

“Napier City Council's role in community development involves supporting and encouraging voluntary and community-based organisations in Napier, to address important social issues in the City through self-help processes.”
Let’s start with the HB Community College in the 1970’s, which focused on communicating with the community, especially with people who were alienated from the education system, and providing programmes that gave them job skills and confidence in themselves as valued members of society.

From this, came the idea of Napier becoming a pilot city, trying out various community initiatives to combat violent offending. A task force of government and community representatives – in the clipping “Stakes too high for Indifference” – presented a model involving partnerships between government, NGOs and individuals, but unfortunately, a change of government saw this model of community development rejected.

Then came the Roper Report on violent offending in 1986.  When they visited Napier, the Pilot City trust made submissions recommending that crime prevention in Napier is best approached through self-help programmes in the community where the social services work in close communication with ordinary people and NGOs.  

The same year, Pilot City Trust approached the Dept of Internal Affairs to instigate a study of Napier which resulted in 3 publications which made 30 recommendations highlighting the need for social services to be operating in close partnership, rather than taking an authoritative approach, with people in the community.  

The Council of the day took on board all of the recommendations, such as the establishment of a community development department, and supporting the urban marae, but because these were a cost to the ratepayers, then Mayor Prebensen said the Napier City Council had to own the process.

The next initiative came from the Community Development department, the charette which looked at the possibilities in Maraenui.

The Maraenui Urban Renewal Plan, part of the central government’s Crime Prevention strategy, came out of this.  While based on a failed top-down model imported from the UK, this had a group of government department stakeholders, led by the NCC, signed up to work together on their various projects to improve Maraenui and thus reduce crime.  This has been successful in revitalizing much of the shopping centre, improving housing in Maraenui, an increased police force, ongoing support for the marae, the Ka Hao te Rangatahi programme, and then, in 2006, the establishment of MURT, the Maraenui Urban Renewal Trust.  They were a hand-picked group of Maraenui residents, set up to be the credible transparent NGO, representative of the community.  This group was intended to take over the governance of the project, thus putting it firmly in the hands of the community.

So why has this handover stalled?  Why has MURT lost a lot of their funding, and been publically castigated by many people in the community?  And what can we learn from this project?  It seems their downfall has been: lack of transparency, poor communication and by not engaging with the community and other active Maraenui NGOs. The fact that MURT has received $395,000 in two years, and that $303,000 of that has gone in wages, raises questions in the community like, what outcomes have they achieved?  Has this expenditure resulted in a reduction in crime? 

So what have we learnt from this?  Research has shown that top down stop start community development projects such as this are neither effective nor sustainable as a means of crime prevention. 

To be successful, a community development project must have two-way communication and respectful partnerships with the people on the ground, because they are the ones who will own it and sustain it and make it work. 

So what gives me hope?  Your own Community Development department’s statement on your website, affirming Council’s intention of supporting and encouraging volunteer groups to address important social issues through self-help.

What also gives me hope is the commitment from both Maori and Pakeha out in the community, to work with government departments and the NCC in a transparent and respectful manner, based on ongoing communication and collaboration.

And finally, let me quote from Kaumatua Tuahine Northover in the introduction to the Robson Collection Prospectus in 2000.

“There is no magic wand to overcome the difficulties many of my people are still experiencing in coping and adjusting to either colonization or urbanization.  Maori comprise 15 per cent of the population of New Zealand while 50 per cent of the prison population.  Here in Napier a Pilot city with a government mandate to look for a community minded approach towards problem solving, is a long term millennium initiative, which we iwi sincerely hope may make some difference.”

As the late John Robson criminologist said, “A city like Napier with a population of 60,000 citizens, is not too large to learn about itself.” 

The following Napier citizens are prepared to work in partnership with Council and Central Government in a transparent community driven process of crime prevention that offers hope for a better future.    

